
 

     The holiday season is upon us!  For members of the BMRC, this means our annual December 
meeting where we invite friends and family.  Our evening will include a special dinner , a Model of 
the Year contest and a special presentation by noted Boulder mystery author and biographer 
Margaret Coel that all will enjoy.  So come early and join the spirit of the season with your fellow 
modelers on Thursday, December 8, 6:00 PM for dinner with program to follow at the 
American Legion Hall, 1150 Pine in Louisville.  See you there!  (Photo montage by Jack 
Rummel.)    � �
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Official publication of the Boulder Model Railroad Club, P.O. Box 1851, 
Boulder, CO 80306.  The BMRC meets on the second Thursday of 
each month at 7:15 pm at the American Legion Hall, 1150 Pine, in 
Louisville.  We are on the Internet at: 

 <http://www.bouldermodelrailroadclub.org>.  
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  
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President -  Bill Bradley— 

Vice-President  - Bruce Kasson— 
Secretary - Ethan Eilertsen— 
Treasurer - John O’Donnell -  

                      Past President  - Doug Wright— 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  

� � � � 
��
� � � �
The TELLTALES welcomes articles, art, cartoons, puzzles, classifieds, 
workshop hints and other model railroading related materials.    Mail or 
e-mail all contributions and/or changes of address to: 

Jack Rummel, TELLTALES Editor 
6490 Monarch Park Court 

Niwot, CO 80503  �   Tel: 303-652-3903 �   jtrummel@comcast.net 
 

� � �� � � �� �  
     I recently returned from a very interesting visit to Vietnam.  As a member of a 16-person tour group, we 
traveled much of the length of the country from Hanoi to Saigon (now Ho Chi Minh City), generally by bus and 

by short airplane hops.  Having seen numerous images of war and destruction in 
past years, I was pleasantly surprised by what I observed on this trip.  The country 
has undergone a complete recovery and I saw no evidence anywhere that a war 
had ever occurred.  Visitors must visit the War Museum in Saigon to learn anything 
about what the Vietnamese refer to as the “American War” (history is, after all, 
written by the winners).  Everywhere else lies beautiful countryside populated by 
extremely friendly people that welcomed us with smiles and open arms. 
     We certainly were exposed to many different forms of transportation.  Country-
wide, the streets and highways are clogged with millions and millions (literally!) of 
motorbikes, all maneuvering in what our guide called “controlled chaos.”  In 
addition to logging many miles in comfortable, air-
conditioned buses and very modern airplanes, we 
also rode on rickshaws, junks, basket boats, 

tractors, river taxis and even elephants (in neighboring Laos). 
     But what about trains?  Well, Vietnam has a “Reunification” railway that 
extends from Hanoi south to Saigon, a distance of 1,070 miles that 
supposedly is covered in 33 hours (1).  An air-conditioned lower berth costs $1,643, or in local currency 
32,860,000 Dong.  A website <http://www.seat61.com/Vietnam.htm> touts the advantages of traveling by 
rail, but we didn’t do it.  In fact, we didn’t even see it. 

     We did, however, travel along a branch line going east from Hanoi to 
Halong Bay and I managed to snap a couple of pictures of a train from 
our bus (2,3).  Based on that, I have to assume that the 
trains from Hanoi to Saigon are much newer.  We also 
crossed an unusual branch line giving evidence that 
narrow gauge is still alive in Vietnam (4). 
     Nevertheless, what is clear is that the Vietnamese 
government believes in rail travel and promotes it to its 
population.  While 97% of its people are millionaires 

(most people earn at least $100/year and $100 = 2,000,000 
Dong), in truth, many comfortable forms of transportation are 
still beyond the reach of most citizens.  In a country of 43 
million people, the government is betting that rail travel will be 
a viable option.   �                                                           
                                                                                           
                                       —Jack Rummel, Editor 
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Keeping on Track! 
     Again, it is the time to give thanks. At the end of my 
second term as President, I would like to thank all the 
club members that supported the Board of Directors, plus 
thanks to the Board members themselves, without whom 
we would not have functioned well this year:  

     Bruce Kasson was extremely active 
as Vice President, my right hand main 
man. His contributions were tremendous; 
organizing a full schedule of meeting 
events (speakers, clinics, swap meets, 
etc.), organizing workshops and the “N” 
SIG. The whole club owes him their 
gratitude for his efforts the past two years.  
     Also our Secretary, Ethan Eilertsen, 
did a good job of keeping track of what 

happened at the Club and BOD meetings, plus kept our 
membership list up to date. John O’Donnell as 
Treasurer did a fine job of keeping the books, collecting 
dues, paying bills, and looking after the budget.   Doug 
Wright, as Past President, maintained the continuity with 
the past and could always be counted on for 
contributions.   
     I must also thank the committee leaders and members 
who devote a large portion of there time to the many club 
functions and activities: Joe Baldwin, who managed our 
Website and organized numerous layout tours; Loren 
Blaney, for managing our extensive video library; Keith 
Bobo, for taking all those wonderful photographs; Jon 
Bond, our Club Layout Coordinator, who spends so 
much of his time devoted to promoting our club and our 
hobby at shows and in the community; Jerry Gilland, 
who ran our monthly modeling contests; Mike Langer, 
who tirelessly converts some of our backlog of VHS tapes 
to DVDs every month;  Roy Johnson, who produces our 
yearly train shows and devotes much time serving our 
club; Mike Mead, for managing our resource book library; 
Jack Rummel, for publishing a top notch newsletter 
every month; Frank Smucker, who heads up the HO 
SIG, an important part of our train show and other shows;  
Marv Van Puersen, for being our games manager on the 
raffle layout.  
     I also want to thank all the other members who 
contributed over the years to making our club 
outstanding; all the Club Layout helpers and HO and N 
SIG members who participate in the many shows and the 
many members who will help Roy at our show and 
building the raffle layout.  Additional thanks to Bill Butler 
and Bob Rothe, who coordinate the care of the layouts 
at the Longmont Library and the WOW Children’s 
Museum. Thanks to Russ Boehm, who conducted a tree 
machine workshop and was helpful in many activities.  An 
appreciative thanks goes to Joe Baldwin for organizing 
the November 19th Layout Tours and thanks to Jim 
Ferenc and Steve Mudd for opening their homes to show 
their layout work.  Joe has done a great job with all the 

tours, DCC Workshop and Club Website. I’m sure his good 
work will carry over into next year as the incoming 2012 
Club President. 
     I welcome the new BOD for 2012; Joe Baldwin - 
President, Bruce Dickerhofe - Vice President, John 
O’Donnell -Treasurer (repeating for a third year), and Jeff 
MacDonald – Secretary.  They will serve the membership 
in this coming year with my best wishes and your help.   
     I hope you went to the Rocky Mountain Toy Train Show, 
November 26-27 at the Denver Merchandise Mart, where 
we displayed our Club N scale layout.  
     Please don’t forget our annual holiday dinner meeting 
on December 8. This should be 
one of the best, as you have heard 
from Bruce. We had 85 members 
and spouses last year and we 
should have even more this year. 
The food will be good, the bar will 
be available, and the evening, 
starting at 6:00 PM, will be filled 
with events: judging model of the 
year, awarding Modelers of the 
Year, door prizes, and a special 
guest speaker, Margaret Coel.  So 
if you haven’t made your meal 
reservations for this meeting, 
please email or call Bruce or me 
quickly with your food selection. 
Come early so that we can collect for your dinner and you 
can select a good seat. In addition to collecting for the 
dinner, we©ll also be collecting the 2012 dues. Please try to 
bring exact change or a separate check for each—meal(s) 
and dues—made to BMRC.  I look forward to seeing you 
there!  
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The BMRC N-scale layout garners much attention at the 
Train Collectors Association Show in Denver on 11/19/11. 
Photo by Roy Johnson. 
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BY BOB ROTHE 
     The presentation by Stewart Jones on railroad signaling at the November BMRC meeting was very 
interesting.  One thing was clear: many different railroads had many different signaling schemes using 
a number of different mechanical/optical devices (balls, semaphore, 3-position lights, searchlight, etc).  
If the prototype can be so varied, then so can we on our model railroads.  I am really not that interested 
in having a wholly realistic signaling system all over the entire YVRR; but I feel that some 
representation of a "real railroad" would enhance my efforts to create a believable railroad.  Toward this 
end, and concerning signals, I could install some minimal simple signaling following some signaling 
scheme acceptable to the YVRR Top Brass (me!) using whatever mechanical device the YVRR 
chooses.  On a prototype, when you see one signal, one seldom keeps that in mind waiting for the next 
one to appear. 
     Therefore, the YVRR is considering adopting the simple searchlight style of signal with the lamp 
being totally off (no light) when there are no trains around the signal.  Mine 
would turn red as soon as the locomotive passes that signal.  This is 
prototypical with what I observe when riding the California Zephyr through 
the mountains.  In that case, I can see the light go from dark to red from the 
window of the passenger car.  I do not have any knowledge of when (or 
even IF) that signal ever turns either yellow or green.  I might decide to 
mimic that kind of signal system.  Therefore, at least an "implied" signal 
system on my layout would be a few almost-always dark searchlight signals 
located in just a few locations that can easily be seen head on by visitors.  
Then, when a train©s locomotive passes the signal tower, the light would 
turn ON red and would stay ON for some arbitrary length of time during which the train would have 
moved out of view - and out of mind with respect to that signal.  I think a sufficiently convincing time 
would be for that light to remain red for, say, 45 seconds before the signal again goes "dark". 
      This very simple design could be triggered by the locomotive breaking a light beam from one side of 
the track to the other.  That would simply initiate the red light coming ON for the arbitrary 45 seconds.  
Then, the light would go dark until the next train.  A train moving in the other direction would also turn 
the light ON; but that seems to be acceptable indication that simply says "a train is in the vicinity". 
      Loren Blaney could design the simple electronics; but even I might be able to use a light-sensitive 
resistor to trip a broken beam of light.  I©d need to ask Loren to draw up a low-voltage power source 
that stayed ON for 45 seconds.  
     I©m thinking that four to six such signal towers could be located at places around my trackage that 
are easily visible from the visitor©s aisles.  I could always place a dummy (non-operating) signal facing 
the opposite direction because it would never be seen. 
     No, the procedure isn©t terribly prototypical; but, then, even the prototype railroads are not 
prototypical one with the other.  Everyone just does their own thing!  I could just affirm to skeptics that 
"That©s the way we do signaling on the YVRR."    �  
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Fun and Fellowship at the November Meeting  

PHOTOS 
BY 

KEITH 
BOBO 
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     There©s a lot of new stuff in the library. This month©s featured title is 672 "A Model Railroad Built with 
Family and Friends - Rob Seckler's HO Dutchess & Hudson Valley RR." It©s volume four in Fos©s "Model 
Railroad Masters & Builders" series -- DVD, Widescreen, 58 minutes, 2011. 
     The production quality seems significantly less than Fos©s previous volumes. I kept thinking that it 
might inspire some of us to make our own documentaries. Still, it©s fun to watch, and the unpolished 
family-and-friends theme is appealing. The format is familiar: a tour, operations, interview, and some 
demos such as making roads, bottle-brush trees (on a very familiar device), and installing a DCC 
decoder. Rob pretty well sums it up with "it©s a hobby -- you can©t make a mistake, really." 
 
     Thanks to Mike Langer©s on going efforts these titles have been converted to DVD: 
248 "Workin' on the Santa Fe" is a collection of six training and promotional films from the 1950s to 
1970s. Pentrex, color with sound and narration, 90 minutes. 
277 "Great Layouts - Red Stag Lumber Co." is an On3 layout set on the West Coast in the early 1940s. 
30 minutes. 
609 "Sacramento Railfair 1991" features restored engines such as the 4-6-6-4 Challenger and B&O©s 
Tom Thumb and Lafayette at the Sacramento Railroad Museum. Pentrex, one hour. 
610 "Speed" is about Japan©s "bullet" passenger trains. Despite no English narration or captions, you 
can still appreciate the unique bridges, tunnels and cities along this ultra-modern railroad that goes 3 
miles a minute. 
     These new VHS titles are from the huge donation from Norman Weston©s estate: 
673 "America's Historic Steam Railroads" 
674 "Cass & Mower Logging Trains" 
675 "Cass & Mower Logging Trains - American Steam" 
676 "Colorado Steam - American Steam" 
677 "O-Gauge Railroading - Great Layout Adventures 1" 
678 "O-Gauge Railroading - Great Layout Adventures 3" 
679 "O-Gauge Railroading - Great Layouts You Can Visit, V1" 
680 "Garden Operations on the Oregon Grape and Boomtown R.R." 
681 "Garden Railroad Spectacular" 
682 "Great Toy Train Layouts of America, Part V" 
683 "Great Toy Train Layouts of America, Part VI" 
684 "Steam Through the Garden, Vol 1" 
685 "Trains Through the Garden, Vol 2" 
686 "Tracks Ahead - Vol V" (2 tapes) 
687 "Northlandz - World's Largest Miniature Railway" (1998)                      

—Loren Blaney, Visual Librarian 
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Jim Ferenc is shown 
operating his layout 
during the final 2011 
Layout Tour on 
November 19th. 
 
Photo by 
Loren Blaney. 



     Several circumstances led me to undertake this 
ambitious project. First, although I enjoyed building and 
completing my basement layout, I have come to realize that 
my true love is scratch-building models. Secondly, I have 
always wished to own a “Big Boy”, but even in HO scale, it is 
just too big for my layout. Thirdly, I have often wished I had 
modeled in O scale, with its super detailing opportunities. 
And finally, I must come to terms with the fact that, in the 

near future, I will probably have to abandon my layout and adjust to an apartment modeling 
environment. 
     So all this led me to the decision to try my hand at modeling the Big Boy in O scale.  My initial plans 
were quite loose, but included the possibility of just making a non-operating display model. I found, and 
purchased a suitable blueprint and started to look for acceptable parts. My first search was for suitable 
running gear. I found nothing short of buying an old model and stripping it for the drive system – not 
very satisfying! Thus, I backed down a step and just searched for suitable drive wheels. Again, nothing 
quite met the exact pattern shown on my blueprint. So, considering that it would be just for display, I 
decided to take a shot at making my own wheels and was pleased with the result. More on this later, 
but this success made me wonder if I could build the entire model without purchasing any finished 
parts?  I accepted that as a challenge and have set the following rules for my totally scratch-built Big 
Boy project: 

·    Use no purchased parts (no wheels, bells, valves, pumps, etc.) 
·    Purchase only raw materials (wood, styrene, brass, etc.) 
·    OK to purchase fasteners (screws, bolts, nuts, washers, etc.) 
·    Use only power tools that comfortably fit on a 5’ x 3’ apartment size workspace (i.e. no lathe or 

milling machine). I do have a couple of Dremel tools, and the drill press attachment. 
     I fully realize that I will never achieve the level of detail and precision that I could if I took advantage 
of the wealth of components available, but when/if it is finished, I will know that what I have is all mine. 
     Figures 1a and 1b show my progress to-date, It is the articulated forward drive section, with pilot. 

(Unfortunately, I now realize 
t h e  d i f f i c u l t y  o f 
ph o t o g ra p h i n g  b lac k 
objects. I should have taken 
m y p ic tu res  be f o re 
painting.)  So far I have not 
violated any of my rules. I 
decided to use walnut wood 
for the frame. It is a nice 
uniform wood; easily 
worked and easy to attach 
things to with screws or 
glue. Much of the pilot detail 
is styrene. I have learned 

that styrene thermo-forms quite nicely. It turns out that the forming temperature for styrene is 
conveniently just the boiling point of water. It is just necessary to hold the material in the desired shape 
and subject it to boiling water, or just the steam from a teakettle, for about a minute. Then cool quickly 
and the material retains the desired shape. An example is the cylinders where sheet styrene was just 
wrapped around wooden dowel of the right diameter and subjected to the above heat treatment. 
Another example is the cooling coils on the forward deck. I just made a crude wooden form around 
which I wrapped some 0.040” diameter styrene rod. After heat treating, they retained the shape shown. 
     For uniformity, I try to use resin castings for any part duplicated more than two times (like wheels). 
For the drive wheels, I first carefully made a wood model, again using walnut as the base. It took 
several tries with much filing, putty filling and sanding until I got what I wanted. Then, it was just a 
matter of making a silicone RTV mold so I can now turn out wheels by the dozen. I use Alumilite casting 
resin, but I am sure there are other brands which would work as well.   
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                This past 
November has been 
a busy time for 

members of the HO - Special Interest Group.  
With all the family/Thanksgiving/holiday things to 
do, the group was still able to finish the Raffle 
Layout for the December Train Show.  There 
should be many big thanks to the members who 
stepped up and worked hard to complete this 
yearly project.  Without Bruce Dickerhofe and 
Roy Johnson who headed it all up, it might not 
have gotten finished.  But thanks also go to Jon 
Bond for the base and track, and to Bill 
Bradley, John O©Donnell, Spen Kellogg, 
Bruce Macdonald, Dennis Balchunas and 
Frank Smucker for their help as well.  Now it is 
hoped that everyone will get all their friends and 
neighbors out to the Show and to buy the $1.00 
raffle tickets.  
     It is time now to focus on the Train Show.  
There is still work to be done (as always) on the 
module layout, getting it ready for the show in 
Longmont.  The group will be working on 
Thursday, the 1st of December, loading things 
into the trailer, then again on Tuesday, the 6th to 
finish up anything not loaded before, at the 
Frank Smucker home.     The module layout will 
move in and set up at the County Fairgrounds 
starting at noon on Wednesday, December 7th.  
Your help is always appreciated.  Many big and 
little things need to get completed as well as help 
for the show in general, such as setting up table 
and chairs.  The rest of the week will be spent 
working on things and running trains.  As in the 
past, you are encouraged to stop by to talk with 
the children and parents about the fun of model 
railroading as well as taking a throttle and 
running some of the trains.  We plan on seeing 
you there at this most enjoyable time of the year. ����
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PHOTO BY 
FRANK 

SMUCKER 

BRUCE AND 
ROY AT 
WORK 

     Figure 2 shows the 
master, the mold and a 

wheel, as it comes out of the mold. There is still 
some finish filing required and the application of the 

white “tire ring”, which I cut 
from .005” styrene sheet. 
     Photo etching comes in 
handy for many parts, such 
as the cow catcher, the pilot 
grill work and the side rods 
and running gear. I first 
draw up the part. Yes, I find 

the MS Word Draw utility entirely adequate for my 
purpose. I usually draw double size, as my printer 
permits 50% reductions. This gives me a 
transparency that I use to expose brass with a 
photo-resist coating. This is then developed, leaving 
a hard protective coating wherever the transparency 
was clear. The brass where the transparency was 
black is now etched away. 
      Figures 3a and 3b are examples of this 
process. Note the fine detail on the grill work that is 
possible with this process. Currently the brass parts 

are kind of ugly, due 
to discoloration from 
the etching chemicals. 
I plan to remedy this 
by nickel plating these 
parts. I am just waiting 
for receipt of the 
proper electroplating 
solution, which a local 
jeweler ordered for 
me. From Micro-Mark, 
I purchased the 
etching kit which has 
the  pho to - res is t 
laminating machine, 
e t c h i n g  t a n k , 
necessary chemicals, 
etc. I now have only to 
replenish chemicals 
and photo-resist film 

to continue in business. For brevity, I have omitted 
some of the process details above. However, if 
anyone would like to pursue this technique, please 
feel free to give me a call. 
     Well that is where I am today. Maybe 10% 
completed? Perhaps someday, I will have a model 
worthy of entry into our Scratch/Bash contest. As 
the project moves forward, I hope to write periodic 
TELLTALES articles showing my progress and 
describing modeling techniques and procedures 
that I learn as I go along.  �  
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     One of the nice things about having a freelanced 
layout, even if it’s based on a prototype or a specific 
area of the country, is the ability to be creative with all 
the elements that make up the scenery.  While I enjoy 
all aspects of scenery creation, building structures 
gives me the most pleasure. 
          While many of these structures are directly tied 

to the railroad that is being modeled, many are 
businesses located in the cities and towns that crop up 
along the right-of-way, and businesses need names.  Just 
about everyone who’s built a layout has included tongue-
in-cheek names like Ben Dover, G.Wiliker’s and the 
ubiquitous Dewey, Cheatum and Howe.  It’s also fun to 
name businesses after friends and family, giving the 
layout a more personal feel. 
     On my Patapsco Valley Layout, in addition to many of 
the clever names, I have something named after nearly 
everyone in my family.  I also have named several 
businesses after friends, many of which are BMRC club 
members.  In the photos on this page you should 
recognize the names of some of my recent additions… 
friends and members, both past and present, who have 
had a real influence on my modeling over the years.   
              Merry Christmas and Happy New Year!  � �������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������
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TIME TO SIGN UP! 

     We are in the final preparations for the 34th annual BMRC train show, the longest continuously running show on 
the front range.  The past five years at the County Fairgrounds have seen the show grow to it©s present size and 
become an integral fixture on the club show calendar.   First, the good news:  As last year, we have sold virtually all 
the available vendor tables and have allocated all the space for modular layouts. We also have about run out of space 
for member tables as well, although if you really want a table let me know and we©ll see if we can©t fit you in. As 
always, member tables are for non-commercial demonstrations or displays.  If you are going to sell anything, you will 
need to pay the regular vendor table fee.   
     I would especially like to thank all those who contributed to the raffle layout this year, staring with Jon Bond, who 
contributed the layout that formed the basis for the finished raffle layout.   Bill Bradley, Spen Kellogg, John 
O’Donnell, Dennis Balchunas, Frank Smucker, Bruce Macdonald and Bruce Dickerhofe all contributed to the 
transformation of the sow’s ear into the silk purse....and of course the contribution from Caboose Hobbies of all the 
structure kits was invaluable.  See photos below of the finished project. 
     Now for the nailbiting part:  We still need some volunteers for the show to sell admission tickets and raffle tickets 
both days.  I will have the sign-up sheets at the Christmas dinner meeting so I am hoping that there will be a few more 
last minute sign-ups to do an hour or two of ticket selling  at the show. Better yet, email or call me before the meeting 
and I will pencil you in the schedule.   See you at the show !! 

—Roy Johnson, Show Chair  

9 

COMPLETED RAFFLE 
LAYOUT 

THANKS TO EVERYONE 
WHO HELPED!! 

PHOTOS BY ROY JOHNSON 

SEPTEMBER AND NOVEMBER 
     This month, a little catch-up is required.  Due to travel, and other 
commitments, there was no report for the September contest. I will 

attempt to reconstruct the results of this contest as well as I can. 
     September Contest.  We had a good turn-out for the September contest. However, no one had a 
camera, so we did not get the regular photos that support this article. However, the Best of Event entrant 
was kind enough to provide pictures of his work, which are included. So you will have to trust your 
memory. The blue ribbon winner’s models should reappear at our December Model of the Year contest. 
     In the Scratch/Bash class, Bill Bradley won the Red ribbon for his nicely detailed bobber, engine and 
HOn3 consist. The first place blue ribbon was awarded to John O’Donnell for his Idaho Springs water 
tower with its unusual cast iron posts. 
     There was a very close contest in the Kit Build class, with Roy Johnson edging out first place by one 
vote! Roy’s entry was a nicely done string of 7 HOn3 wood kits. The red ribbon went to Bruce Griffing 
for his St. Vrain depot and maintenance shed. 
     The Best of Event award for September was awarded to Tom Fahrenbruch for his scratch-built 
depot (1). It entirely scratch built using hand carved plaster-of-Paris for the walls and lots of strip wood 

CONTINUED ON PAGE 11 
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DECEMBER 1991 
     December’s cover featured a D&RGW steamer 
on a curved trestle on Hal Linke’s Flatwheel Creek 
& Western RR.  Photo by Jack Rummel. 
     The December program was presented by 
none other than Neal Miller.  Neal distributed 
photos of UP 4019 coming through a Wyoming 
rock cut in 1956, and he then showed a Laurel 
and Hardy silent comedy with a Christmas theme.  
The evening was topped off by Jack Rummel’s 
group “Colorado  Country” playing bluegrass 
versions of train songs.  It just doesn’t get any 
better! 
     The election of officers for 1992 resulted in:  
Doug Geiger, President;  Chris Cain, Vice-
President;  Tom Brunner, Treasurer;  Keith 
MacPhail, Secretary; and Joe Lemmo, NMRA 
Super. 
     Show Chairman Jerry Hogan reported that the 
Train Show was a big success, with gross receipts 
of over $1,900.00, and above average (2638) 
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THE INTERNET  
      I am constantly amazed at the modeling 
material available on the Internet.  Seems like 
the train hobby community has really embraced 
the use of this medium.   There are a 
couple of area that I find particularly 
useful: 
     Images.  Goggle and Bing both have 
extensive libraries of images for just 
about anything of interest to us train 
modelers.  I have used both to find 
images for use on my layout, including 
bridges, roofs, buildings and mine 
entrances.  I have also used just the 
pictures of mountains to help with my attempt 
to Model Mountains on my DRG&W pike.   
     On-line model web sites.  I regularly visit 
N-Scale sites and trainboard.com.   There are 
many sites that offer help with both modeling 
tips and suggestions for solving problems.  I 
have also found help on wiring and DCC 
operations.   
     If you currently are not using the Internet to 
assist with your efforts, you should give it a try.  
You will be amazed at the resources available.   

DECEMBER MEETING 
     Our December meeting features our annual 
Christmas dinner.  Our presenter for the 
evening is author Margaret Coel.  Margaret has 
written several best-selling novels, and also 
authored "Goin© Railroading", a documentary 
which as been praised as among the best 100 
books on Colorado history.  Besides Margaret’s 
presentation, we will be holding our model and 
modeler of the year competition.  Join your 
fellow BMRC members on December 8th at 6 
PM for a fun Christmas meeting! 
                                         —� � � � � �� � 	 	 
 � �



 

  � � � � �� � � � 	 
 � � � �
 �� � � �� � � � 	 
 � � � �
 �� � � �� � � � 	 
 � � � �
 �� � � �� � � � 	 
 � � � �
 �
� � � � � � �� � � � � � �� � � � � � �� � � � � � � ����

� � � � ��� � 	
�� � 
	
� �� � � 	� � � 	� � 
� � � � 	�� �	� � �	� � � � � ��� � � � ��� � 	
�� � 
	
� �� � � 	� � � 	� � 
� � � � 	�� �	� � �	� � � � � ��� � � � ��� � 	
�� � 
	
� �� � � 	� � � 	� � 
� � � � 	�� �	� � �	� � � � � ��� � � � ��� � 	
�� � 
	
� �� � � 	� � � 	� � 
� � � � 	�� �	� � �	� � � � � �� 				

SIMPLE TIPS FOR AN EVERYDAY TASK 

     Something was said at the March BMRC 
meeting about excess glue not being present on 
the mining head frame I had brought in to the 
"Show and Tell" table.  I had been thinking - even 
before that comment - about the process of 
gluing one piece of wood to another.  That 
seemingly simple task might be worthy of a little 
discussion.  Forgive me if this seems too 
obvious.  
     Certainly, what I am about to suggest is not 
the only way to do things; but it works well for 
me.  So, let©s consider the task of gluing one 
piece of stripwood to another wood item. 
     I begin by squeezing a small dollop of white 
glue onto the skin of the outside of the 2nd (or 
3rd) joint of the first finger of my left hand. That 
section of skin is close to vertical so the glue 
won©t run.  It is right in front of me so it is very 
convenient to the wooden joint about to be made.   
A straight pin or toothpick (in the right hand) can 
be used to pick up a very tiny fraction of this glue 
and transfer it onto the joint to be made.  If too 
much glue transfers, some of it can be wiped 
onto a finger. 
Try to make sure the glue is pretty flat and thin 
and, if a long edge is being glued, distributed up 
and down the entire length.  Place the two pieces 
of wood in contact with the glue between at the 
joint.  Move the pieces around only if necessary 
to ensure exact placement of one piece relative 
to the other.  When satisfied, place a metal 
weight onto the top piece of wood to insure 
minimal gap and a sturdy joint.  The pressure of 
this weight is likely to cause a small excess of 
glue to ooze out from the joint along one or more 
sides that will eventually be visible to the viewer. 
     These blobs, if left in place, would be 
unsightly and a sign of inferior modeling.  Using 
the weight to prevent shifting of one piece relative 
to the other, that same pin (or toothpick) can be 
used to push upward through the excess glue - 
gathering that glue onto the tip of the pin or 
toothpick. 
     This excess can also be wiped off onto the 
skin of that first finger before returning to 
complete the glue removal.  The physics of this 
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for the framework.  The roof 
was done with oak shingles and 

colored using wood stain and powders.  The 
interior is detailed with 
wainscoting, weathered 
paint and is lighted with 
three LED lamps.  
     October Contest. This 
was Caboose Hobbies 
night, so no contest was 
held. 
     November Contest.  This 
month’s contest was for 
passenger rolling stock. 
The blue ribbon in the 
Scratch/Bash class was 
awarded to Bob Rothe for 
his nicely bashed HO kit 
which featured some fine 
interior detail, including 
dishes on the dining car 
table (2). 
     Again, we had a very 
tight contest in the Kit Built 
class, being decided by one 
vote. The second place red 
ribbon went to Bill Bradley 
for his unique rail bus model 
with trailer (3). The blue 
ribbon was awarded to Roy 
Johnson for his CB&Q 
passenger string which 
accurately modeled the train 
that ran from Denver to 
Billings through Boulder and 
Cheyenne (4). 
     Best of Event was won 
by Erik Lindgren for his 
string of three O gauge 
Pullmans, all of which had 
excellent interior detail. The 
photo (5) shows one of 

these excellent models. 
     December Contest.  This is the contest to 
determine the” Model of the Year”. All blue ribbon 
and gold ribbon winners for the year are eligible to 
compete and voting will be by all meeting 
attendees. So, DON’T FORGET TO BRING 
YOUR WINNING MODELS to this final meeting of 
the year. 

—Jerry Gilland, Contest Chair 
 

Contest Topics For 2011 
Dec       Model of the Year�
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OCTOBER MEETING 
     The October 2011 meeting of the BMRC was 
held at Caboose Hobbies, preceded by dinner at 
the Blue Bonnet Café. There were 30 members 
and guests for dinner, and 36 members and 
guests for the meeting.  
     President Bill Bradley opened the meeting at 
7:15 with announcements.  
     Roy Johnson is looking for volunteers to 
work the December train show – please contact 
Roy if you are interested.  
     Also for the Train Show, Frank Smucker is 
looking for volunteers to set up and staff the HO 
SIG layout. Please contact Frank if you are 
interested in helping out, the setup will begin 
Wednesday Dec. 7th.  
     Elections for club officers will take place at the 
November meeting. Please contact Secretary 
Ethan Eilertsen or any other club officer if you 
are interested in running for a club office. So far, 
Joe Baldwin has thrown his hat in the ring for 
President, and Bruce Dickerhofe has done so 
for Vice President.  
     President Bill Bradley declared the business 
portion of the meeting to be adjourned at 7:30 
PM, followed by shopping until 9:00 PM! 
 

NOVEMBER MEETING 
     The November 2011 meeting of the BMRRC 
was held at the Louisville American Legion Hall, 
preceded by dinner as usual. There were 35 
members and guests for dinner, and 55 members 
and guests for the meeting.  
     President Bill Bradley opened the meeting at 

7:15 with announcements.  A moment of silence 
was observed to commemorate Veteran’s Day.  
     Roy Johnson is looking for volunteers to staff 
the December Train Show – please contact Roy if 
you are interested in working at the show.  
     Jon Bond thanked Tom Fahrenbruch and Bill 
Bradley for helping out at the show at The Ranch 
Country Club.  
     Bob Rothe reported that Mizell’s will no longer 
be providing gift certificates to the club. Bob used 
these as the “Nametag Drawing” prizes.  
     Jerry Gilland announced that the Longmont 
library was very appreciative for the models put on 
display by club members.  
     Nominations were asked for candidates for club 
officers for 2012. Nominated were: Jeff 
MacDonald for Secretary, Bruce Dickerhofe for 
Vice President, and Joe Baldwin for President. 
The slate for the election was John O’Donnell for 
Treasurer, Jeff MacDonald for Secretary, Bruce 
Dickerhofe for Vice President, and Joe Baldwin 
for President. 
     A motion to accept the slate of candidates as-is 
was made, seconded and approved by unanimous 
voice vote. The above officers were elected for 
2012.  Congratulations to these newly-elected club 
officers! 
     The Show and Tell table was run by Vice 
President Bruce Kasson. Mike Mead brought in 
ceramic mortar and pestles, free for the taking. 
Also free were several video tapes that were 
duplicates from the club video library. Jon Bond 
showed a locomotive reverser key he was given by 
an engineer deadheading on an Amtrak train 
recently. Ken Ziebarth showed various items with 
the Northern Pacific “Monad” logo he obtained on 
a vacation trip to Montana earlier this year. Ken 
also reported on an invention of his – using a 
printer to print designs such as a sign, directly onto 
thin wood. Roy Johnson brought in several 
Pullman cars made from kits dating back to the 
1940’s. John Nahodyl displayed his 10-head 
PRR-style signal bridge he is working on for his 
railroad. There was a free Missouri Pacific travel 
poster, given to the club by Bob Wilson. Chuck 
Everitt brought in mat board, free.  
    This month’s program was a discussion on 
Signal Systems, given by Stewart Jones of the 
Sunrise Division of the Rocky Mountain Region of 
the NMRA. Stewart organized his program in the 
order that the various methods of signaling were 
invented. Basically the function of a signal system 
is to allow more than one train on a track at one 
time while keeping them a safe distance apart.  
     The Time Table and Train Order system was 
developed first, followed by ball signals. Both 
systems had advantages and disadvantages, but 
the real issue was that the human element was 
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Dec. 2, 3, 9, 10, 16, 17—Georgetown Loop’s Holiday 
Cheer Party, Hors d’oeuvres, Drinks & Music. 
Dec. 3, 10, 11 & 17—Santa Claus Special, Steam Up 
Event, Colorado Railroad Museum, Golden. 
Dec. 8—BMRC Meeting with families, American 
Legion, 1150 Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM, Dinner 6PM. 
Dec. 10-11—BMRC Train Show, Boulder County 
Fairgrounds, Longmont, 9AM—5PM Sat., 10AM—
4PM Sun. 
Jan. 12, 2012—BMRC Meeting, American Legion, 
1150 Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM, Dinner 6PM. 
Jan. 17, 2012—Swap Meet, at Green Mtn. 
Presbyterian Church, 12900 W. Alameda Pkwy. at 
Mississippi, Lakewood - 9AM to Noon. 
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attendance.  Module Chairman Jerry Wilson 
arranged for the modules to be on display at the 
Twin Peaks Mall Dec. 21-22. 
     A survey about the monthly contest 
confirmed that over 90% of the respondents 
favored continuing the contest, with the two tier 
system.  Everett Rowe volunteered to be the 
1992 Contest Chairman. 
     Structures were the topic of the December 
contest.  The winners of Tier I were:  First place, 
Everett Rowe (builder’s supply), Second place 
to Ray Hoppes (moving bridge), and Third place 
went to Eric Schreiber (fish market).  Tier II 
winners were:  First place to Doug Geiger 
(warehouse), and Second Place won by Jack 
Rummel (rusty bridge). 
     No new members reported, and the month’s 
budget (including Show proceeds) closed at 
$5,039.67.    � �
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Next TELLTALES Deadline 
 

Submissions for the January 2012 TELLTALES  should 
be sent no later than December 31, 2011.    

 

�  

oozed glue is that the glue is really a liquid; so 
surface tension causes the excess white glue to 
form nearly a cylinder and not flow onto the 
nearby wood surfaces.  It does not become a 
"fillet" of glue unless one runs a finger tip along 
the joint deforming the cylinder into a true fillet.  
Fillets should be avoided when the joint is visible. 
     Actually, I like to wait a minute or two before 
removing this excess glue.  This causes the glue 
to begin to harden and be less likely to smear onto 
nearby wood surfaces.  If, for example, several 
glue joints needed to be made, I might attach 
three or four joints before returning to the first to 
clean away excess ooze. 
     Don©t worry about the glue deposited on the 
finger.  Even if still wet, you can rub your thumb of 
the left hand over the glue and spread it around.  It 
will quickly dry and roll into a ball leaving your 
finger actually cleaner than it was prior to the 
gluing task.                                  —Bob Rothe 
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present and there was room for 
mistakes. The third solution was 
semaphores. Semaphores could 
convey much more information, and 

coupled with the newly-invented detection circuit, 
were much more automatic and fail-safe than the 
two previous systems. The fourth system was 
incandescent light signals, using the same logic 
circuits as semaphores but with improved visibility. 
The current innovation is the use of LED’s.  
     Stewart also talked about the various types of 
signaling, those being Automatic Block Signaling, 
Absolute Permissive Block, and Centralized 
Traffic Control systems.  
     He also discussed the need for and functions 
of interlocking plants at junctions and crossings.  
     Stewart closed by giving reasons why signals 
should be modeled – they add realism, their 
absence is noticeable on Class 1 lines, they really 
work and you can run your railroad with them 
prototypically, and it’s fun! 
     This month’s contest was “Passenger Cars”, 
run by Contest Coordinator Jerry Gilland.  
     President Bill Bradley declared the meeting to 
be adjourned at 9:20 PM.  

—Ethan Eilertsen, Secretary 
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Showing off the 
Completed Raffle Layout 

at the 
November Meeting 
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